
IMMINGHAM TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Immingham Town Council held in the Council Chamber, Pelham Road, Immingham, on Wednesday 7th February 2018
__________________________________________________________

Present
Councillors: 

S Swinburn (Chair)

B Duke






D Watson


K Houghton
M Cullum


G Fox


D Barton


Mrs K Swinburn 

S Allan 

D Doherty
D Bolton 





Officers:

Vanessa Suddaby acted as Clerk
Public
4 Members of the public where present.
Apologies
N Castle, M Burton and W Weir
111/17


Declarations of Interest & Dispensations
D Watson
Personal Interest
118/17 & 121/17
D Bolton  
Personal Interest
121/17
M Cullum
Prejudicial

121/17, 122/17 & 124/17b
G Fox

Prejudicial

124/17b
S Swinburn
Personal Interest 
124/17b


K Swinburn
Personal Interest 
124/17b

B Duke
Personal Interest 
124/17b
E Norton asked if the council was aware that the yellow lines in front of Eastfield School have worn away and that people are parking in front of the school to drop the children off. Can the lines be repainted to stop people parking there? Cllr S Swinburn said he would make NELC aware.
Mr Pool asked how the Town Council find out the results of a planning application when they have put an objection in and why does the Town Councils comments not show on the portal. Cllr Swinburn explained that Council does not get a personal reply and has to look out for the decision when it is published. He also assured Mr Pool that our letters of objection do get taken into account along side all the portal objections. It maybe that in the future the Town Council should send objections through the portal so that residents can see that they have objected.
Lee Shotbolt asked that when applications go through to the planning stage could the council stipulate that where possible local labour should be used instead of fbringing in outside labour. Cllr S Swinburn assured Mr Shotbolt that the council officers always encourage and support new applications that will use local labour.
Mr Shotbolt also showed concern on a new Licence application for an Off Licence at the Old St Andrews Hospice Shop he wasn’t against the off Licence just the late opening hours as he thought it might encourage and add to the anti-social behaviour that already exists in the area.
112/17


Confirmation of Town Council Minutes

Meeting of 17th January 2018
Resolved
That the minutes were approved as a true correct record.
Proposed Cllr G Fox
Seconded Cllr M Cullum
113/17
Members’ Questions: Standing Order No. 22

None
114/17


Mayor’s Report
The Mayor reported that he has had a very busy weekend. He had attended the Merchant Navy’s Burns Night hosted by the Sea Cadets, the Air Cadets Day Service at St Andrews Church which is now an annual recognised event called Air Cadets Day, and also Barton Civic Service.
115/17


Report by Unitary Members
Cllr Bolton informed the Council that he had been continuing to liaise with the Peter Ward Homes residents, officers and agencies with regard to the flooding issues and also the new planning application. He stated that if the application is accepted by the planning officers he will be calling it in. 
The NELC budget is going to cabinet next week with a proposed increase of 1.9% NELC and a government increase of 3% for Adult Social Care. The police and crime panel had also met and agreed an increase in precept of 6.5% (an increase of £8 per household per annum in band A). Cllr D Bolton stated he was not happy with the increase but he was assured that it was needed to augment the number of police in the area.
He had also attended a meeting with the owners of Kennedy Way and various other agencies. Cllr D Bolton thought that overall the meeting was positive with all the agencies working together to try to combat the current anti-social behaviour.

Cllr D Bolton also updated that in his portfolio he is working on the enforcement of the regulations on dog fouling, litter, the future enforcement of waste recycling, heavy goods vehicles and verge parking. These are all borough wide problems and Cllr D Bolton stated that he would need the cooperation of all councils to implement this.
116/17 
Report by Representatives to Outside Organisations

Cllr S Allen reported that he had attended the One Voice meeting to which an officer from Shoreline was invited to give an update on the demolishment of the phase one flats. It was estimated that it will take a further 12 months before the flats would be demolished. She also pointed out that they have had a lot of break-ins to the empty properties and she encouraged anyone who sees anything suspicious to report it straight away to the police. The Shoreline representative also advised that they are very short on 2 bed houses and to prevent further demolition, they are making changes to the existing 3 bed properties to turn them into 2 bed flats to combat the problem.  
Cllr S Allen also wanted to make people aware that there is a fund that people can apply for a grant to hold a celebration for Armed Forces Day. The funding pot is £10,000 and is available to any group or resident wanting to organise an event. It can be anything from a street party fete to an organised function or activity.
117/17 
Kennedy Way
Cllr S Swinburn gave a further update on the Kennedy Way issues in Immingham. At the meeting that took place with the Owners of Kennedy way, the Security officers, Shoreline, Police and Councillors it was suggested that the security hours are increased from six hours to eight so that they can work later into the evening when the anti-social behaviour takes place. A new door entry system similar to the east side of Kennedy way was due to be fitted the next day which will then stop the youths from congregating in the stairwell. They also said that they were looking into linking the CCTV security cameras to the hub and also to Doherty road control room. It was also mentioned about the car park concerns as there is no pedestrian crossing and the owner has agreed to put some form of pedestrian access in place.

118/17
Flooding
 
Cllr S Swinburn updated that both he and Cllr G Fox had met with Martin Shilling from North East Lindsey Drainage Board. They were advised that the drainage board was addressing the situation and have already started dredging the dykes. Mill lane and also the area near the old motor bike project on Kings Road have already been done and they have a schedule in place to look at the remaining dykes which they say are cleared every year. An area had been pointed out and they advised that we contact Andy Smith from North East Lincolnshire about this as it’s their responsibility. The land running from Manby Road through Woodlands Avenue and alongside Homestead Park is still not running clear. A very good idea brought up previously by Cllr Weir was mentioned as an option: to have another pumping station to pump the excess water straight over the Humber Wall. This solution has a high cost and would maybe need funding. North East Lindsey Drainage Board made it very clear that they were happy to help and work alongside any other agencies to help solve the problems in Immingham
119/17 
Community Governance Review
Cllr M Cullum gave a report on how the Bluestone ward has increased in population over the years and with the planned new housing applications adding to the wards he thought that the Council should ask NELC for a governance review to reflect the population in each ward.
Recommended 
to contact NELC and ask for a Community governance review to reflect the increase in population in all three wards. 
Proposed
Cllr S Swinburn
Seconded
Cllr B Duke
120/17      

Development Control


     

 Planning

Cllr S Swinburn updated the council on a meeting that he and Cllr G Fox had with the NELC Planning officers with reference to some concerns on a few planning applications, especially the Peter Ward application.  The planning officers agreed that as the current application stood they also had concerns and in its present state they would not be accepting the proposal. They will be trying to meet up with Peter Wards to see if they are willing to adjust the application to put things in place to stop the situation being repeated. Some adjustments have already been made as people thought that there would be an emergency access road onto Pilgrim Way, but there is protected hedge running across the boundary so the that the only emergency access would be from Mill lane and the main access road would from Habrough Road.
The planning Officers assured him that they were listening to all the residents’ concerns and objections and wish to encourage the residents’ representatives to attend the planning meeting on the 28th March.  They also discussed the lack of infrastructure necessary to provide the extra amenities needed in the area; dentists, doctors, extra school places & transport etc. They did however mention an agreement through section 106 for a figure of around £400,000 for primary school improvements to the areas. Overall Cllr S Swinburn thought the meeting was very productive and was reassured that the planning officers at NELC were listening to the concerns of Immingham residents and councillors.
a) DM/0026/18/FUL - Erect an Energy Recovery Facility and associated infrastructure including a stack to 90m high, parking areas, hard and soft landscaping, access road, weighbridge facility and drainage infrastructure. Land South of Queens Road Immingham North East Lincolnshire.

Resolved
No Objection but can we ask that the planning officers encourage the applicant to use local labour instead of bringing in outside labourers.
Proposed 

Cllr M Cullum

Seconded 

Cllr D Bolton

b) DM/0048/18/FUL - Erect two storey extensions to side and rear with alterations. 16 Sunningdale Drive Immingham North East Lincolnshire DN40 2LA.
Resolved
      
No Objection

Proposed 

Cllr D Bolton
Seconded 

Cllr M Cullum
121/17: 
NELC Business Rates

Cllr M Cullum asked why that when the government offered NELC an opportunity to keep all the towns business rates did they refuse it.
Resolved
That the council write and ask Cllr. Mathew Patrick the NELC Finance portfolio holder, to raise our concerns and clarify what effect it will have on the residents of Immingham.
122/17
Modal Training Facility

Cllr Cullum gave an update on the Modal facility that has fantastic Marine, Offshore, Crane, Truck and Car simulators, he commented that the councillors were previously invited to the Modal plant when it first opened but due to the time of year no councillors were available to attend.
Recommended
That Cllr M Cullum would organise a date for the Councillors and Museum members to visit the Modal Training Facility, Middleplatt Road, Immingham
123/17
Finance
a. To approve schedule of payments 8/17
Resolved

That the above be approved and adopted.

Proposed Cllr B Duke
Seconded Cllr G Fox
b. To approve bank reconciliation to 31st January 2018. 

Resolved

That the above be approved.

Proposed Cllr G Fox
Seconded Cllr K Swinburn
124/17
Grant Application
a) To consider an application from H Styles to cover the cost of a Buffet for Workers Memorial Day on the 28th April at a cost of £200.00 to be held at the County Hotel.

Resolved

That the grant for £200 be approved

Proposed Cllr D Bolton
Seconded Cllr D Doherty
b) To consider an application from Immingham Museum to cover the room hire costs of £350 to hold a Model Rail Show at the Civic Centre Hub and also a £100 for a 50 & 60s Dance on the 23rd March.
Cllr Cullum gave a brief update of the two events and their importance in bringing in funds to support the running of the museum.

Cllr M Cullum left the room whilst the council made their decision
Resolved
That the grant for £350 Model Railway Show & £100 for the room hire of the 50 & 60’s Dance on the 23rd March be approved.
Proposed Cllr D Bolton
Seconded Cllr D Doherty

Cllr M Cullum was invited back into the room.
PART 2: Private Session

PUBLIC BODIES (ADMISSION TO MEETINGS) ACT 1960

The Chairman moved that the public be excluded from the meeting for the following item(s) of business pursuant to section 1 of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960, on the grounds that publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, in that it is of a personal matter.

Resolved

That the public be excluded.

Proposed Cllr D Doherty
Seconded Cllr B Duke
125 /17

A Staffing update was given
Recommended 

Motion Carried
Signed:

Town Mayor
__________________________________________________
Meeting Ended 8.15pm
